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ABSTRACT 
 
Responsibility towards environment has become one 
of the most crucial areas of social responsibility. 
Recent years have witnessed rising concern for 
environmental degradation, which is taking 
mainly in the form of pollution of various types, viz. 
air, water, sound, soil erosion, deforestation, etc. Even 
though Indian corporate accomplish with the rules and 
regulations with regard to environmental protection, 
till now no clear cut policies are framed and 
formulated at the National, State or even at the 
company level, for ensuring the level of Compliance 
to environmental norms. This study was intended to 
find out the major environmental parameters reported 
by Indian Corporate as part of their Environmental 
reporting practice. The study also focused on the 
extent to which Indian Corporate practice, voluntary 
environmental reporting with regard to the 
environmental parameters identified. The study 
developed a model which specifies six aspects t
covered in environmental accounting in order to 
measure the ultimate environmental performance of 
the organization. The aim of this model is to present a 
novel view of the different activities to be undertaken 
by organizations to facilitate environmen
accounting and reporting. 
 
Keywords: Social responsibility, environmental 
performance, environmental accounting, 
environmental Reporting 
 
INTRODUCTION 
The developing countries like India are facing the 
twin problem of protecting the environment and 
promoting economic development. A tradeoff   
between environmental protection and development is 
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formulated at the National, State or even at the 
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novel view of the different activities to be undertaken 
by organizations to facilitate environmental 

Social responsibility, environmental 
performance, environmental accounting, 

The developing countries like India are facing the 
twin problem of protecting the environment and 
promoting economic development. A tradeoff   
between environmental protection and development is  

 
 
 
required. A careful assessment of the benefits and 
costs of environmental damages is necessary to find 
the safe limits of environmental degradation and the 
required level of development. Responsibility towards 
environment has become one of the most crucial areas 
of social responsibility. Recent years have witnes
rising concern for environmental degradation, which 
is taking place mainly in the form of pollution of 
various types, viz. air, water, sound, soil erosion, 
deforestation etc. It is a worldwide phenomenon. It 
spoils human health, reduces economic produc
and leads to loss of amenities Corporate enterprises 
are facing the challenges to determine their true 
profits, which are environmentally sustainable ones. 
For this, companies need to account for the 
environment. 
 
OBJECTIVES OF THE STUDY
 
General Objective 
The overall objective of the study is to develop a 
theoretical model explaining the entire procedure of 
green accounting for corporate in India.
 
Specific Objectives 
The specific objectives of the study are:
 To identify the key parameters on which 

environmental reporting is done by Indian 
corporate 

 To find out the extent to which Indian 
Corporate practice voluntary environmental 
reporting. 

 To identify the major factors considered by 
Indian corporate for environmental reporting
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various types, viz. air, water, sound, soil erosion, 
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GREEN ACCOUNTING AND REPORTING: 
CONCEPTUAL FRAMEWORK 
Green accounting popularly called environmental 
accounting; resource accounting or integrated 
economic and environmental accounting refers to 
accounting practices incorporating the environmental 
costs, impacts and consequences. It is about 
aggregation of data that links the environment to the 
financials of the company, which will obviously have 
a long-run impact on both economic and 
environmental policy of the organization. It is 
something more than merely undertaking social cost 
benefit analysis of various projects or activities of the 
company or valuation of environmental goods and 
services produced. It is an effort to identify and 
portray the exhausted resources and cost rendered by 
organizations in return, to the environment. Green 
accounting is all about bringing transparency in 
accounts as to environmental costs. It even tries to 
quantify –both in money terms as well as in physical 
units –the costs and benefits enjoyed by an 
organization because of its contribution towards 
environment related activities. Generally green 
accounting involves the identification, measurement 
and allocation of environmental costs, integration of 
these costs into business, identifying environmental 
liabilities, and communication the results to the 
stakeholders of the company as part of financial 
statements (Alok Kumar Pramanic, 2002). 
 
Green/Environmental Reporting is the term popularly 
used across nations for disclosure of environment 
related data, audited or not, regarding environmental 
risks, environmental impacts policies costs and 
liabilities. Corporate environmental protection should 
include environmental reporting initiatives taken by 
the enterprise, the adverse impact of its production 
process and products on the environment both in 
quantitative and qualitative terms and its initiatives in 
process and product innovations in order to achieve 
sustainable growth. Generally information disclosed 
by the companies in their annual report about 
environmental accounting and reporting include 
present and future costs for products as well as 
processes redesign, present and future  
capital expenditures for pollution and control, 
physical data related to the reduction of toxicity and 
waste, estimates of future environmental costs and 
benefits, accumulation of current environmental costs 
from current as well as past activities and products 
etc.(Nasir Zameer Qureshi et.al.,2012). 
 

The basic objectives of environmental accounting 
include Segregation and collaboration of all  
environment related flows and stocks of assets or 
resources, taking the total stock of assets or reserves 
related to environmental issues, and changes, there in, 
Minimizing environmental impacts through improved 
product and process design, estimation of the total 
expenditure on protection or enhancement of 
environment, assessing changes of environment in 
terms of costs and benefits, to identify that part of 
Gross Domestic Product this reflects the costs 
necessary to compensate for the negative impact of 
economic growth, reducing costs through resource 
cooperation and management and realizing 
organizational accountability and increasing 
environmental transparency. 

Scope of Green Accounting: Green accounting 
involves estimation of environmental 
expenditures/cost, capitalization of those 
environmental expenditures, and identification of 
environmental liabilities and measurement of 
environmental liabilities. 

Environmental Expenditures /Costs: 
These are expenses or costs related to environmental 
measures including production –related costs and 
product research and development expenditures which 
are incurred primarily for ensuring protection of 
environment. Total environmental expenditures can 
be classified into six categories such as capital 
investment, operating costs, research and 
development cost, environment administration and 
planning, expenditures for remedial measures and 
recovery measures.  
 
Capitalization of Environmental expenditures:  
Capitalization of environmental expenditure is 
justifiable if the cost extends the life, increase the 
capacity or improve the efficiency or safety of the 
property owned by the company, the costs mitigate or 
prevent environmental contamination, the costs 
improve the property/resource in comparison to its 
condition at the time of acquisition, the costs are 
incurred in connection with preparing the property for 
sale.  
 
Environmental Liabilities:  
Obligation to pay future expenditure to remedy 
environmental damage that has occurred due to past 
events, activities or transactions or to compensate a 
third party that has suffered from damage. It may even 
include a contingent environmental liability that 
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depends on occurrence or non-occurrence of one or 
more future uncertain events or to compensate a third 
party that has suffered from such damage. 
 
Measurement of Environment Liabilities:  
Environmental liability may be a quantifiable one or 
non-quantifiable one. If it a quantifiable one –that is if 
we can measure its value accurately, give it in the 
balance sheet otherwise give a footnote explaining the 
nature of such liability. 
 
GREEN ACCOUNTING AND REPORTING 
PRACTICES IN INDIA 
Green Accounting and reporting in India is in 
developing stage both at the corporate level and at the 
national level. The entire process of Green 
Accounting encompasses three distinctive phases(V. 
Parameswaran, 2011). Such as:  
 
 Physical Accounting 

Determines the state of the resources types and 
extent in spatial and temporal terms 

 
 Monetary Valuation 

Valuation of resources - tangible and intangible in 
terms of its monetary aspects 

 
 Integration with Economic Accounting 

Integration of money value of environmental 
resources with that of other resource 

 
REVIEW OF LITERATURE 
 
Nasir Zameer Qureshi et.al. (2012 )in their research 
paper, environmental accounting and reporting: an 
essential component of business strategy, describes 
the environmental component of the business strategy, 
producing the required performance reports and 
recognizing the multiple skills required to measure, 
compile and analyze the requisite data. Special 
emphasis of the research is on generation of reports 
and their standards, for the range of business and 
regulatory purposes. They also identified the major 
obstacles for environmental accounting and  
reporting and concluded that for sustainable 
development of country, a well- defined 
environmental policy as well as proper follow up and 
proper accounting procedure is a must. Unless 
common people of India are not made aware about 
environmental damages and safety, development of 
accounting in this regard is really becomes difficult 
 

MalarvizhiP (2008) in a study corporate 
environmental reporting on the internet: an insight 
into Indian practices tried to establish the approach 
and scope of environmental accounting and reporting, 
as it exists today. The study was based on a sample of 
24 documents comprising annual reports, 
environmental or sustainability reports and other 
relevant reports of past years. Initially companies in 
the sample were classified as manufacturing and non 
manufacturing sectors. Since some companies operate 
in both sectors analyzed, the assignment to a specific 
one was determined on the basis of main activity 
carried out by the company. A structured data analysis 
sheet has been used for capturing corporate 
environmental reporting practices on the internet. The 
data collection and analysis sheet was framed to 
gather data on, key environmental indicator areas, as 
identified by the World Business Council for 
Sustainable Development and by the Global 
Reporting Initiative. The most relevant types of 
environmental information, as identified by them are: 
Environmental policy; Environmental impacts; 
Environmental management systems; Environmental 
targets and Environmental performance disclosure. 
 
Green accounting methodology for India and its 
States, a project done by Haripriya Gundimeda 
et.al(2005). argue the case for Green Accounting for 
India (i.e. a framework of national accounts and state 
accounts showing genuine net additions to wealth) 
and to present a preferred methodology and models to 
reflect natural capital and human capital externalities 
in India’s national accounts, measuring as 
depreciation the depletion of natural resources and the 
future costs of pollution, and rewarding education as 
an addition to human capital stock. the purpose of the 
study is to show that Green Accounting for India is 
desirable, feasible, realistic and practicable and that a 
start can be made with available primary data already 
being collected by various official sources of the 
Government of India. They also pointed out that there 
is a dearth of  focused sustainability analysis and 
information provided to policy makers at the National 
and State levels in India. As a result, the processes of 
public debate, government planning, budgetary 
allocation, and the measurement of economic results 
are in effect being conducted without a sustainability 
framework. High GDP growth usually accompanies 
investment in physical infrastructure, which places 
mounting pressure on the country’s environment and 
natural resources. However, there is an asymmetry 
between manmade and natural capital in that  
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depreciation in the former reflects in GDP accounts 
but the latter does not. Recognizing that GDP growth 
is too narrow a measure of economic growth and not a 
measure of national wealth, they propose a “Green 
Accounting” framework for India and its States and 
Union Territories. 
 
Mukesh Chauhan(2005), explains the various forms 
of environmental accounting, its scope, limitations 
and legal framework in Indian context. He came out 
with a suggested framework for implementing green 
accounting practices in India and concluded that  It is 
the call of the time that corporate prepare a firm 
environmental policy, take steps for pollution control, 
comply with the related rules and regulations, mention 
adequate details of environmental aspects in the 
annual statements. For sustainable development of 
country, a well-defined environmental policy as well 
as proper follow up and proper accounting procedure 
is a must. 
  
STATEMENT OF THE PROBLEM 
 
Green accounting is an important tool for 
understanding the role played by the natural 
environment in the economy. Environmental accounts 
provide data which highlight both the contribution of 
natural resources to economic well-being and the 
costs imposed by pollution or resource degradation. 
Business houses are using various natural resources to 
carry out the business activities without any 
hindrance. The industries should focus and set aside a 
part of their funds for environmental protection and 
ecological balance. Thus business organizations are 
expected to account for the use of substances which 
may damage the Environment. Environmental 
accounting is in preliminary stage in India. Corporate 
are now prepare a separate a firm environmental 
policy, take steps for pollution control, comply with 
the related rules and regulations, mention adequate 
details of environmental aspects in the annual  
statements. There are several challenges of 
environmental accounting and reporting such as 
environmental accounting method, social values in 
applicable assumptions, economic value and lack of 
reliable industrial data. I is against this backdrop, the 
present study is conducted to develop a theoretical 
model of green accounting and reporting practices for 
Indian Corporate. 
 
Accounting items on which environmental factors 
have a major impact identified, include 

Capital, assets, liabilities, expenditures and incomes. 
The various environment related accounting  items 
can be classified into four basic dimensions of green 
accounting such as,                         
Environmental assets,  
Environmental liabilities,  
Environmental expenditures/costs and 
Environmental incomes/benefits 
 

 
Environmental Expenditures /costs 
Companies have divided environmental costs into six 
broad categories such as capital investment, operating 
cost, research and development cost, environment 
administration and planning costs, expenses for 
remediation measures and recovery expenses (Alok 
Kumar Pramanik,2002) 
 
Environmental Assets 
They represent the assets possessed by an 
organization as a result of environmental protection, 
regulations and/or according to environmentally 
voluntary activities. In fact, such assets are part of 
man-made assets such as environmental protection 
equipment, pollution bonds...etc. it is worth 
mentioning that they might be fixed  assets or current 
assets. Even that the same asset may be considered 
fixed in one organization while current inthe other. 
All natural assets are environmental assets but not 
vice versa(Mohamed,2002). 
 
Environmental Liabilities 
A liability is a present obligation to make expenditure 
or to provide a product or service in the future.It is a 
legally enforceable obligation, whether it is 

Green 
Accounting

Environmental 
Liabilities 

Environmental 
Expenditures / 

Cost

Environmental 
Assets

Environmental 
Income / 
Benefits
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voluntarily entered into as a contractual  obligation, or 
is imposed unilaterally, such as the liability to pay 
taxes. The different types of  environmental liabilities 
include Compliance Obligations –reporting, record 
keeping,treatment  of air emission, release to surface 
water etc.; Remediation Obligations including cost of 
excavation, drilling, construction, pumping, soil and 
water treatment, and monitoring, and can  include the 
response costs incurred by regulatory authorities. 
Fines and Penalties; Compensation  Obligations such 
as personal injury, property damage and economic 
loss; Punitive Damages; and Natural Resource 
Damages (Mohamed,2002). 
 
Environmental Incomes/Benefits 
Environmental conservation benefit is measured in 
physical units and is the benefit obtained from the 
prevention, reduction, and/or avoidance of 
environmental impact, removal of such impact, 
restoration following the occurrence of a disaster, and 
other activities. By assessing the economic value of 
environmental conservation benefits which are 
measured in physical units, results are described in 
monetary values by some cases. Currently, in the field 
of environmental economics, a number of valuation 
methods are being developed for the purpose of 
determining the environment’s economic value. It 
includes Environmental conservation benefit 
associated with the inputs of resources into business 
operations, Environmental conservation benefit 
associated with environmental impact and waste 
emissions from business operations, Environmental 
conservation benefit associated with the goods and 
services produced by business operations and 
Environmental conservation benefit associated with 
transports and other operations. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Methodology 
This study sets out to examine the general trends in 
corporate environmental accounting and reporting 
practices. Aim of this study is to gain an insight into 
the corporate environmental accounting and reporting 
practices of selected companies. Companies are 
classified into two broad categories such as 
manufacturing and non-manufacturing. The purpose is 
to understand the sector wise practices of corporate 
environmental reporting. This can provide an 
important input to the varied environmentally 
sensitive groups in understanding the relevance of 
corporate environmental accounting and reporting 
practices. Initial survey was conducted by going 
through the official websites of top 25 Indian 
companies as per Economic Times ranking, January 
2012 survey (Economic Times, 2012). This was 
followed by an analysis of company annual reports 
and the stand – alone environmental reports if any. 
The study covered Annual Reports of 25 Indian 
Companies –12 from manufacturing sector and 13 
from non-manufacturing sector. Primary data were 
collected from top level managers of  the selected 25 
companies, through a structured interview schedule. 
Factor analysis is used to class if the 15 parameters 
identified through the initial survey of annual reports 
into different factors considered  by Indian corporate 
for environmental reporting. 
 
 Conceptual Model 
The study developed a model which specifies six 
aspects to be covered in environmental accounting in 
order to measure the ultimate environmental 
performance of the organization .The aim of this 
model is to present a novel view of the different 
activities to be undertaken by organizations to 
facilitate environmental accounting and reporting. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



International Journal of Trend in Scientific Research and Development (IJTSRD) ISSN: 2456

@ IJTSRD  |  Available Online @ www.ijtsrd.com

 
Identification of Environmental Reporting 
parameters 
This is the first stage in environmental accounting 
process where in organizations identify their 
respective environmental reporting parameters such as 
environmental policy, health safety and environment, 
energy conservation, corporate 
sustainability/environmental initiatives, sustainability 
reporting, waste management, water management, 
wind/renewable energy sources, environmental 
information system, environmental disclosure 
practices, environmental targets, environmental 
reporting indicators, environmental cost and benefit
environmental liabilities and environmental assets.
 
Defining the Environmental Reporting Parameters
 The second stage in the environmental accounting 
process requires the organization to clearly spell out 
the operational meaning of each parameter they 
identified and on the basis of which they wanted to 
measure the environmental performance in the long 
run. 
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energy conservation, corporate 

es, sustainability 
reporting, waste management, water management, 
wind/renewable energy sources, environmental 
information system, environmental disclosure 
practices, environmental targets, environmental 
reporting indicators, environmental cost and benefits, 
environmental liabilities and environmental assets. 

Defining the Environmental Reporting Parameters 
The second stage in the environmental accounting 

process requires the organization to clearly spell out 
the operational meaning of each parameter they 
identified and on the basis of which they wanted to 
measure the environmental performance in the long 

 
Specify the Environmental Targets to be achieved
It is in this stage that the organization tries to 
formulate the environmental targets to be achi
both in short run and long run, say the short term 
environmental policy of the organization as well as 
the long term environmental policy.
 
Developing the Environmental Performance 
Indicators 
In this stage, organisation need to think about the 
indicators of their environmental performance such as 
environmental policy framework, health and safety 
standards to be followed,energy conservation 
practices to be followed, waste management 
programmed to be  
undertaken, water management policies etc.
 
Measure the Environmental Performance 
Indicators 
Here, organizations try to measure the actual 
environmental performance in terms of the 
predetermined standard performance indicators. 
Measurement may be either qualitative or quantitative 
in nature. For instance, in

International Journal of Trend in Scientific Research and Development (IJTSRD) ISSN: 2456-6470 

Oct 2017    Page: 1011 

Specify the Environmental Targets to be achieved 
It is in this stage that the organization tries to 
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Here, organizations try to measure the actual 
environmental performance in terms of the 
predetermined standard performance indicators. 
Measurement may be either qualitative or quantitative 
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environmental policy framework need to be 
qualitatively measured while; waste management 
programmes are to be measured quantitatively. 
 
Report the Environmental Performance Results 
In the last stage, organizations integrate their 
environmental performance with that of financial 
performance, so as to give the environmental impact 
on the financial performance of the organization. 
 
CONCLUSION 
Environmental accounting and reporting practices are 
in the nascent stage in India. Even though  
Indian corporate comply with the rules and 
regulations with regard to environmental protection, 
till now no clear cut policies are framed and 
formulated at the National, State or even at the 
company level, for ensuring the level of compliance 
to environmental norms. This study was   to find out 
the major environmental parameters reported by 
Indian Corporate as part of their Environmental 
reporting practice. The study also focused on the 
extent to which Indian Corporate practice, voluntary 
environmental reporting with regard to the 
environmental parameters identified 
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